
FIRST UNITARIAN CHURCH OF WILMINGTON, DELAWARE

MEETING: Board of Trustees Meeting, February 23, 2015  
TIME: 7:20 p.m. – 9:38 p.m.

MEMBERS PRESENT: Becky Laster, Ostin Warren, Linda Sanders, Leslie Dickerson, Rev. 
Josh Snyder, Steve Cohen, Rev. Michelle Collins, Pat McGee

MEMBERS ABSENT: Suzanne Perry, Doyle Dobbins, Drew Hansen

Recording Secretary: Leslie | Process Observer: Becky | Centering and Chalice Lighting: 
Becky

Note:  To better ensure follow-through with action items from Board meetings, areas of 
requested follow-up are highlighted and placed in red font throughout this and subsequent 
meeting minutes. Board decisions are highlighted and place in green font.

BOARD BUSINESS

Developmental Ministry – Discussion and Vote – Ostin (Attachment B) Ostin - Response from 
the Congregation indicates a desire to go forward with submission of packet. Becky asked if 
anxiety about unanswered questions had been addressed. Ostin indicated that various 
communications seemed to have resolved a lot of this. Motion to go forward with the 
submission made and approved unanimously.

CONSENT AGENDA

January Board Meeting Minutes - Leslie - Motion to accept made and approved 
unanimously.

REPORTS

Treasurer's Report – Steve (Treasurer’s Reports) – Three-quarters of pledge income is in. The 
surplus this year is a bit lower than last three years but is close to two years ago. The expenses 
are at budget, income is good. Non-staff related expenses this year (music/RE) are in overall 
good shape but could be better. With the ET continuing to monitor expenses, we should be 
okay for the remainder of the year. Total pledge income so far is $224k from 74 pledges. 

Executive Team Incidental Report – Rev Josh (Attachment D) – The building and grounds 
team have been amazing; everyone steps up and does what needs to be done, and Josh has 
heard people are enjoying this bonding experience. Interviewing for the next maintenance 
supervisor will begin shortly, Michelle and Josh are putting a position description together and 
identifying the supports needed for this position.

Strategic Plan Implementation: Quarterly Report - Executive Team (Attachments E1 & E2)  -- 
Josh updated the report.  Items in the three columns on right have changed the most. The team 



has tried to document where staffing changes have impacted current staff involvement the 
most. Discussion about being intentionally welcoming ended with everyone feeling we needed 
to have a “bring a friend” mentality all year round. To do this, the board needs to talk about 
this tactic intentionally, train the congregation on how to do this, involve Nancy Pinson, who 
does this routinely, encourage the whole congregation to own this and not continue to think it 
is someone else’s job.  Josh noted staffing changes would present bigger challenges than others 
but not something that can’t be overcome. Discussion about the membership termination 
process found Marina brought all the pieces of this process together and has made some 
changes. We will reach out by letter and phone, and have created a new category, Lifetime 
Associate Member, for anyone over 75 yrs old, so that former members and their family can 
still access services and information. To make this category official the board will need to 
make changes to the bylaws. 

Communication discussion - Michelle Sayge, a contracted specialist in church communication 
will be contacted, and staff will work with her to put new eyes on old issues. The hope is to 
come back with things not thought of before with regard to connecting with people outside the 
church. Paul Jacobs was acknowledged for all the work he has done for the church. Discussion 
about volunteer needs to cover all the work Michelle does. There is an ongoing process to 
recruit folks to take these tasks over to ensure coverage is in place when Michelle leaves. 

Discussion on worship associates. There was a training scheduled in January that was 
postponed due to weather ; the current plan is to have the group trained by end of March or 
beginning of April so the team can be folded into the summer worship services. 

Discussion on the website start-up. Michelle will begin to move things off the Members' Only 
site to make it easier to access. Only items containing private information need to be on 
Members' Only site, and a lot of what’s there now can be moved. It was mentioned that we 
need a dedicated web person. There is still a concern that we advertised it was going live and 
it’s not good that we are not meeting the congregation’s expectations. Michelle will talk with 
John to get hard deadlines set in place. Based on this discussion we will address the need to 
get a new web resource. 

Final discussion was related to changes in the report, there is some confusion about the charts 
and numbers and how they relate to the numbers on Nancy Pinson’s reports. This was 
particularly related to how we determine new members, visitors, visitor conversion and 
changes to our official membership. Changes in the next report were discussed, as was 
additional changes that will need to  be incorporated from the updated Strategic Plan. It was 
noted that the SP may have been overly optimistic by setting new goals, and expecting BOTH 
implementation and ASLO achievement towards the goals. The new ongoing SP Team is 
currently working to revise expected achievement of goals based on the current reality. 

Multi-Year Budget – Exec Team (Attachment F) Marina – The Doss retirement funding is 25 
years and ends in 2020. Peggy would collect the remainder if Bob predeceases her. After 2020 
there is nothing in the budget to support them. The church needs to consider doing something 
if one or both of them are still alive at that time.



Discussion about the board process associated with the multi-year budget was explained by 
Steve: the budget is looked at two times,  usually January when the pledge number is just a 
guess and again in April when there is a better pledge number. The Board discusses the budget 
numbers, recommends any changes they feel are necessary and then the budget is readied for 
the reconciliation meeting and the annual meeting in May. If/when the budget is approved it is 
used as “actual” for the following fiscal year. Throughout the year Marina changes the budget 
to reflect the reality of budget changes to accommodate the changing circumstances of the 
church. Discussed need to change EL policy 3.3 to eliminate the January review, however it 
was thought that the way it reads now is a good way for the board to review history and it 
gives perception of what may change over time. Additionally, we are not as committed to this 
budget as we are to the one in April. The January budget gives us an idea of what we may do 
in 2016 – 2017 as we become a part-time church with only three full time employees and we 
may have a negative balance in the 3rd year, which may require us to begin now making hard 
decisions such as how to increase money or downsize staff/programs again. 

The staffing plan has been used to make all decisions so far, but some recent adjustments were 
made based on the resignation of Konchalee. The proposal is to keep a full time admin and 
increase Marina’s hours. This sets up better for the following two years as it brings a better 
balance between program and admin staff. This proposal will need to be addressed with the 
congregation as to why the staffing plan wasn’t followed completely. The staffing plan would 
have us hiring someone but with uncertainty over the next couple of years, which doesn't seem 
to be fair to any potential hire. 

Other items discussed for consideration: This is the ideal year to make maximum contribution 
to the maintenance reserve, since this year we have had more “real time” maintenance needs 
and the building is 50 years old and we have no idea what costs that will bring in the future. It 
was suggested the grounds and maintenance audit would probably highlight a lot of what is 
needed through 2020. 

There was a proposal to give a salary increase to the staff with discussion centering on 
sustainability of a salary increase of 2.5% which would restore folks to previous salary levels. 
There was additional discussion on whether a bonus be given instead of an increase. 

Final discussion was on budget item for summer services, since we will be doing this 
ourselves or having outside ministers. It was noted that we would have to pay for any outside 
help, including ministers, and that a $5k budget was needed to cover this. The addition of the 
comments at the end of the report is good because it gives us ideas for where we could 
enhance the church experience if we have/had additional dollars. 

MONITORING/POLICY GOVERNANCE

EL #7 Monitoring Report – Exec Team (Attachment G) Josh – The format of the report was 
changed from previous reports with the addition of colors to make identifying changes easier 
to recognized. The report highlights staff compensation and notes with the new UUA 
guidelines some of our staff was moved down according to the compensation guidelines 
because we are cutting their time. Question about new supervisor position being rated per 



guidelines – there are none that completely cover this position, so a combination of UUA 
guidelines for custodian and local hire scales to compensate for additional work associated 
with EEC, supervision, paperwork and overtime are used. Compliance reported. Motion to 
accept report made and approved unanimously.

End #3 Report and Ends Survey Discussion – Executive Team (Attachments J) Josh – This end 
lends itself to knowing about life beyond our walls, The survey results don’t reflect what 
reality is, since we did so much after the survey was done – peace march, climate change. 

Question about how we get staff and volunteer hours, Marina asks staff and chairs to estimate 
the time and that is associated with  hours in the Ends report. Survey discussion – the staff 
needs to be working on transition planning and preparing and doing the survey takes upwards 
of 80 hours that could be used to transitioning. Do we want to expend the time and effort to 
prepare and evaluate the survey or is this something the board can do without? Since 
transition time is critical and response rate is low it was decided the Board could do with 
the survey at this time but will reconsider it in the future. The Board will need to pick a 
new metric for this End beginning in the fall if this End will be used ongoing, and new 
wording will be needed.  Compliance reported. Motion to accept report made and 
approved unanimously. 

BETL #4 Monitoring Report – Linda (Attachment H) executive team performance – The table 
associated with this report shows the monitoring schedule. We are behind in having an external 
audit. Discussion included thinking of not having external audits and only doing internal audits 
since there is basically nothing done by the outside auditor that is not being done on a monthly 
basis in the treasurer’s reporting. There was a recommendation that we don’t do external audit 
and rely internal for our needs. However it was noted that as good stewards of the church 
finances and as protection for the staff we should do an external audit on some frequency. It 
was recommended that we do one every five years, which is this year, and is most effectively 
done after the close of books. Steve will take care of getting this done and also develop 
enhancements to our internal controls and verify all balances. Non-compliance was noted 
as a summary of all the Ends reports is needed to comply with this report. Ostin will take on 
BETL #4, Section 5 – Annual Review of ET performance. He will summarize the board's 
monitoring of ET's performance for the year based on the monitoring reports that have 
been submitted throughout the year.   Motion to  accept was unanimously passed with the 
changes requested above.

Proposed Change to EL#3 – Ostin (Attachment I) Budget – where is Board on the budget? The 
proposal is that the Board would have more input and approve the budget that goes to the 
congregation. Discussion included thinking that the three-year budget gives the Board enough 
input, Board needs to be able to stand behind any budget that is taken to the 
congregation.Direct accountability of ET to the congregation is good, the Board is ultimately 
responsible for the finances and should have input. The Board should be looking at the budget 
strategically not tactically; this is about collaboration between the Board and the ET. A 
recommendation was added to change the wording from “approved” to “endorse” which 
recognizes the collaborative nature of the board and ET. Motion to approve this word 
change made and approved unanimously.



CLOSING

Process Review - Becky
Closing Words - Becky
Adjournment – Ostin


